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Leadership Conference Explores ‘Telling CT Library Stories’

     ACLB’s annual leadership conference for 2019, held at the Harry Gray Conference Center at the University of Hartford in November, drew some 110 library trustees and staff to hear presentations on the theme of “Telling CT Library Stories.”

     State Librarian Kendall Wiggin, who has now retired after 20 years in that position, gave the keynote address on “Measures that Matter and the Public Library Data Alliance.”  Measures that Matter was begun in 2016 by the Institute of Museum and Library Services and the Chief Officers of State Library Agencies to examine, evaluate and “map the landscape” of public library data collection in the U.S. in order to formulate a Library Data and Outcomes Action Plan, which was released in 2018.  Since then an implementation group has developed a series of action steps which formed the basis for Ken’s talk.

     The Public Library Data Alliance was established to advance the collection and use of data that ties in more closely with community needs.

     Noting that raw data doesn’t tell the whole story of what libraries are achieving, Ken listed the goals of the Measures that Matter initiative:

     • Reducing the burden of data collection

     • Improving the timeliness of data release

     • Improving the uptake on sampling surveys

     • Improving the quality of data collected

     • Improving the ability to measure outcomes in terms of the community served

     To achieve these goals Measures that Matter has established four prioritized action steps:

      • Streamline current data collection efforts

      • Add new indicators focused on community impacts

      • Set the stage for a national public library data framework

      • Meet the educational and informational needs of all data users 

     In the process of gathering data for this project, Ken cautioned that there is a need for sensitivity and respect for individuals’ privacy. While it is important to determine the demographics of the community being served so the library can determine if it is meeting that community’s needs, it is also important to preserve individuals’ anonymity.

     In conclusion, Ken noted that the process has been more complicated than originally expected but the work goes on and in the end it should be able to tell the story that it set out to discover.  Since Measures that Matter is an inclusive effort, he encouraged all members of the library community to provide input and become involved.

     At the conclusion of his talk ACLB presented Ken with a plaque in recognition of his years of service to the state’s library community.

     Four breakout sessions followed the keynote.  ACLB president Gail Richmond and Dawn LaValle, Director of the State Library Division of Library Development, presented “Board Basics,” a refresher on good board governance and practice and a reminder of the responsibilities of the library director, trustees and Friends of the Library.

     “Telling Your Library Story with Data Panel” featured Bernard Kavaler of Connecticut by the Numbers, a numbers-driven news website, and Michelle Riordan-Nold, Director of the Connecticut Data Collaborative, who discussed the use of data to assess community needs and advocate and build support for libraries.
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     The third breakout session was conducted by Susan Campbell, Distinguished Lecturer in Communications, Film and Media Studies at the University of New Haven and a trustee of the Ivoryton Public Library. Her topic was “Media:  Navigating a Hyper Democratized Media Landscape.”

     Pointing out that the media landscape is now digitized, Ms. Campbell emphasized the need for libraries to take full advantage of opportunities for publicity available through online resources such as Facebook, Twitter, Instagram and Snapchat.  These sites are an especially good way to reach a younger audience, she noted.  Having an online presence allows the library to create and control the stories it wants to tell,

     Ms. Campbell also provided helpful tips for working with both print and electronic media outlets to gain coverage for library information and events.

     “2020 Census—What Your Library Needs to Know” was the subject of the final breakout session, by Catherine Marx, Partnership Specialist with the U.S. Census Bureau.  She provided an overview of this year’s census and emphasized the importance of libraries’ role in raising awareness of the benefits of counting everyone.  (For more information on libraries and the 2020 census, see the article on p. 3.)

     Following lunch and the awards presentation, Hugo Balta, Publisher and Executive Editor of CTLatinoNews.com, gave the concluding talk on “The CT Library Stories Partnership.”  CTLatinoNews, an English-dominant outlet, is community focused while it covers the whole state.  It champions civic engagement, diversity, and inclusion, and its guiding principles are to inform, empower, listen and educate.

     Mr. Balta reported that Latino news outlets in this country are overwhelmingly Spanish-speaking—77.56 percent–although the majority of Hispanics living here are English-dominant.  Many people assume that anyone with a Hispanic surname does not speak English, he indicated.

     Like Ms. Campbell, he stressed the importance of using electronic outlets to reach younger generations.  He also emphasized the need for diversity in news presentations and indicated that how we speak to an audience needs to vary with the community addressed.

     Mr. Balta pointed out that both the 2020 election and census will be important in determining the 
needs of the Hispanic/Latino population.  Achieving an accurate population count is especially important among this demographic because the undocumented, many of whom are Spanish-speaking, must be included to determine the allocation of resources.

     Asserting that cultural competency is the path we need to follow, the speaker noted the importance of understanding community members’ socioeconomic background which includes their education level and where they grew up.  Within the Hispanic community, he noted, there are nuances between the various nationalities that make up the group.

     “We need to create a safe space in which to learn about one another,” Mr. Balta concluded.

Two Trustees Honored with Lifetime Achievement Awards at Conference
     David Jacobs of the East Lyme Public Library board and Lynne M. Langlois, recently retired from the Weston Public Library board, were honored with Lifetime Achievement awards at the 2019 ACLB conference.

     Mr. Jacobs has been a member of the East Lyme board for more than 20 years and has served as president and vice president.  He has been especially committed to the needs of the children’s department and to intellectual freedom and the cause of library advocacy with town officials.  Since he has served on both the Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance, his insights are valued by these groups.

     In nominating Mr. Jacobs for the award, library director Lisa Timothy said, “His intellectual curiosity seems to know no bounds and his love of libraries logically follows from that.”

     Ms. Langlois served on the Weston board for 36 years and was the chair for 15 years.  She has been involved in a variety of library activities, was instrumental in several major building and renovation projects, and has been a strong supporter of library staff and an advocate with the town for the library budget.

     Last year Ms. Langlois was the first to be elected to the newly created position of Trustee Emeritus.

     In nominating her for this award, board chair Anne Hunt said, “In 36 years as a member of the board, there is nothing she has not done, and everything she has done has been with intellect, wisdom, professionalism, creativity, foresight, devotion, compassion and humor.”

Libraries Have an Important Role to Play in the 2020 Census

     Libraries have long assisted patrons in complying with federal government mandates.  For example, for years they have been the go-to place for income tax forms and are often the setting for programs offering free tax assistance for qualified filers.  This year they are playing an important role in seeing that the 2020 census counts everyone living in the United States when it gets underway in March.

     Census statistics determine many things, not only representation in state and federal government but also allocation of government funding and determination of needs for municipal services and projects.  Lieutenant Governor Susan Bysiewicz has noted that the census determines how much federal money Connecticut gets for programs such as Medicaid, Head Start, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance and Low Income Energy Assistance.

     For these reasons it is important that all persons be counted at their places of residence at the time the census is taken.  Thus, for example, college students living on campus should be counted in the towns where their schools are located rather than at their permanent addresses since their presence there for most of the year impacts the need for municipal services.  

     While each census conducted since the practice began in 1790 has been important, this year’s is crucial because there is concern that immigrants with or without documentation may be hesitant to comply for fear of reprisals.  Libraries can be of assistance in getting the word out about the urgency of being counted and the confidentiality of information provided.  Ms. Bysiewicz has told librarians, “We know you are a trusted partner in your community where people feel they can go and get accurate information.”

     For the first time this year the census will be conducted primarily online, although respondents will also have the option of responding by mail or phone.  Since many residents do not have internet access in their homes, libraries will be called upon to provide access and assist patrons in using online resources.  

     Other ways in which libraries can be of assistance include informing the public about options for responding to the census and ways to avoid misinformation and scams, partnering with local leaders to help reach segments of the community at risk of being undercounted, and helping job seekers apply online for 50,000 temporary census jobs.  While 95 percent of households will receive their  

census invitations by mail, about 5 percent will get them from census employees who will deliver them to householders who do not receive mail at their home’s actual location.  Fewer than 1 percent of households will be counted in person by a census taker.

     Through its website the American Library Association is providing a wealth of information on how libraries can be of service during the census.  The web address is http://www.ala.org/advocacy/ govinfo/census.

     Here in Connecticut the State Library’s Division of Library Development (DLD), along with the U.S. Census Bureau, offered six workshops in locations around the state in January and February to prepare librarians for their role in the census.  The program was coordinated by Gail Hurley of the DLD.

     Library trustees also have a role to play in this year’s census through Library Census Champions, a network of state, local and tribal library trustees helping their libraries and communities prepare for the count.  The project was launched last fall by the American Library Association Public Policy and Advocacy office, the Census Counts campaign, and United for Libraries, an association of library trustees, advocates, Friends and foundations.

      Beth Nawalinski, executive director of United for Libraries, noted that her organization is “equipping trustees for this once-in-a-decade chance to show that everyone in their communities can count on libraries—particularly those most in danger of under-representation and under-funding.” Information on Library Census Champions is available at http://bit.ly/LibraryCensusChampions.

     By working together, all members of the library community—staff, trustees, Friends and other supporters—can help ensure that all members and groups within their communities are counted and acknowledged in this year’s census on which so many areas of our lives are dependent.

 Would you like to join our executive board?
The ACLB is looking for new members for its executive board, which meets every other month on the second Thursday from 10 a.m. to noon at the Middletown Library Service Center.  If you think you might be interested, please call 860-757-6665 to meet us and sit in on a meeting.
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Our Mission

•Enable member library boards to improve library services in their communities. 
•Broaden trustee knowledge of current developments in the library field. 
•Improve communication and cooperation among library boards.

What We Do

•Provide workshops geared to the needs of trustees across the state. 
•Maintain strong liaison with library-related organizations on the state and national levels. 
•Provide consultant help to library boards and individual trustees 
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